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HONITON TOWN COUNCIL

Agenda
Minutes of the Town Meeting held on 17 March 2014 at the Council Offices, New Street, Honiton, commencing at 7.00 p.m.

Members present

	St Michael’s Ward
	St Paul’s Ward

	Cllr David Foster (Chair)
	Cllr Vivienne Ash

	Cllr Nick Cornwell
	Cllr Les Bayliss

	Cllr Gary Elliot
	Cllr Roy Coombs

	Cllr John Taylor
	Cllr Peter Corke

	
	Cllr Vera Howard

	
	Cllr Caroline Kolek

	
	Cllr John Zarczynski

	
	

	
	


** Also District Councillor

7 residents
Town Clerk

Deputy Town Clerk

Katy Griffin (Midweek herald) and Jack Dixon (Pulman’s)
49.  
Chairman’s Welcome

The Chairman welcomed all Electors to the meeting and introduced the Councillors.

50. 
Mayor’s Report

Cllr Foster reported. 

In 2013/2014 the Town Council has been working to improve our community and the lives of those who live in it by improving the facilities in our open spaces and our sports and play areas. We are currently working with EDDC in determining suitable projects for both Sports (£50K) and Play (£35K) from s106 funding. Members of the public were asked to submit their Sport related project proposals and we are down to the final 6. Should the cost exceed the amount available the public will be asked to vote on which projects they would like to support. All the local schools have been contacted with regards to the play projects.

With the adverse weather conditions we have seen this last year the Town Council have also been working with EDDC and DCC with regard to the Emergency Planning policy and key members have been identified and the Town Council are in the process of putting together a list of contact details of people who can provide resources and help should the need arise.

The past year your town council has been working very hard on your behalf including producing our Talk of the Town newsletter every quarter, the marshalling of Hot Pennies, Charter day, Armed Forces, working closely with the Chamber of Commerce promoting the Town and it’s businesses. 
This year saw the start of a successful Bygone Christmas event with various activities organised throughout the Town. It was great to see so many of the businesses open and participating in this event. I would like to thank the Bygone committee for all their hard work and look forward to many more.

The Town Council have also been able to assist many local groups with grants. Many people are involved and work hard to run and support these groups and I would like to thank each one on behalf of us for all that they do. We have continued to support the young people and provided funding for an additional youth worker at the Youth Centre to cater for a younger age group. We have also provided assistance to many of the Town’s services such as Tourist Information Centre, Citizens Advice Bureau and TRIP in order that they may continue with their work.

Councillors continue being involved in essential community organisations such as Charter Day, Hot Pennies, community cinema, Roundball Wood, The Glen and Millennium Green to name but a few.

The Town Council has also been busy ensuring your views to on the draft local plan have been expressed to EDDC through various consultations and has recently attended a Hearing with the Planning Inspector regarding concerns specifically relating to Honiton.

I would like to thank all those dedicated people who have worked tirelessly towards The Beehive, Honiton’s Community Complex.  The 12th of March was a great day for our town, as marked by the handover ceremony. The completion is a tribute to all those people who have worked so very hard over many years to bring this project to fruition and I believe it will play a huge role in bringing our community together both now and in the future. My thanks also go to Midas and Bailey Partnership for the assistance in the construction of the building and in particular to John Zarczynski and the Town Clerk for overseeing the massive project on the Town Council’s behalf. In particular I would like to thank Midas for providing the changing places facility which enables the Beehive to be truly inclusive.

I would also like to thank all the Directors of the company who will be managing the Beehive. I have every confidence in the Directors and I am positive they will continue to do a wonderful job of ensuring these facilities are available for all members of the community.
I would particularly like to thank the deputy, Peter Halse, Gary Elliot for chairing the Policy Committee, Les Bayliss for chairing the Finance Committee, Liz Tirard and John Zarczynski for chairing the planning committee. I would like to pay tribute to former councillor Liz Tirard who sadly passed away earlier this year. She will always be remembered for her hard work, dedication and her tenacity to improve the services and facilities for this town.
I would also like to thank the Town Crier, Dave Retter, who is a real credit to the Town acting as an ambassador for Honiton throughout the country.
Finally I would like to thank the council staff for all their hard work and dedication to the Council.

51. 
Policy Committee Report

Cllr Elliot reported.

Before I report on the activity of the Policy Committee I would like to take a moment to reflect on who are the Policy Committee and what is their purpose. Many issues to be considered by the town Council require longer debate than a ten minute slot in a monthly meeting of the town Council will allow. Therefore the purpose of the Policy Committee is to allow the town Council time to consider these policy and procedural matters in depth and make recommendations which need to be agreed by the full Council. The Policy Committee is open to all Councillors and as an indicator of the importance attached to the Policy Committee currently all 17 of the serving town Councillors are member of this committee.

During the past year the Policy Committee has considered and made recommendations on many issues and I have selected a few to share with you:

CCTv provision in the town: with the forthcoming closure of these offices we consulted with the police to investigate the requirement for CCTv in the town and made recommendations to the Council to relocate the service to the Beehive and upgrade the system.

We reviewed the staff handbook which is the set of rules governing how we deal with our employees: the Town Clerk and her staff, without whom we would be lost. This document needed updating to incorporate changes in the law and to reflect current Council practice.

On a sensitive issue we debated the conduct of prayers before our town Council meetings and proposed a set of criteria to the town Council.

We looked at the Honoured Citizen procedure for recognising those residents of Honiton who have given exceptional or distinguished service to the town. The previous policy allowed for only 2 Honoured Citizens to be allowed at any time. Following debate the Policy Committee recommended and the town Council agreed to allow nominations from any resident of Honiton every year without the previous restriction on the number of Honoured Citizens.

We established a smaller working group to consider updates to Honiton’s Market and Coastal Towns Initiative report. This working group is also looking into Honiton's need for a Neighbourhood Plan following on from the consultation that East Devon District Council carried out on its Local Plan. The Policy Committee reviewed the town Council's response to the Local Plan consultation before recommending it to full Council. 

Finally I would like to highlight the town Council's responses to the Devon County Council budget review and proposed cuts in Highways services, the closure of the St Michael's Day Care centre and changes to youth services in the town. The Policy Committee formulated responses to each of these proposed cuts expressing our unanimous opposition to the cuts.
52. 
Report of the Finance Committee
Cllr Bayliss reported.
The finance committee meet on a quarterly basis and consists of 8 voting councillors; although committee meetings are open to all councillors to attend and speak on matters arising, but only committee members have voting rights. 

The committee has the purpose of reviewing all financial matters relating to council activities and staff issues. The committee only has an oversight and therefore it has no powers of decision making. However, they have the responsibility for making recommendations to the Town Council on financial issues.

One of its main responsibilities is to recommend to the Town Council the annual precept. Setting the precept for this coming financial year 2014/15 was by no means an easy task. Unfortunately this year the precept will see an increase by approximately 27% which in total equates to £54.67 per annum for a band D household or 22.5p per week per household. Contrary to some beliefs the construction of the Beehive was not to blame for this increase, there were many contributing factors, for example: 

· Staff wages and pensions contributions rose in line with national policy.

·  Changes in legislation with regards to the accounts auditing process resulted in additional financial prevision having to be made.

· Additional costs will be incurred in preparing the current building in accordance with the lease agreement to hand back to EDDC.

· East Devon District Council reduced its Council Tax grant by 14%

· The costs associated with preparing a Neighbourhood plan should HTC resolve to make such a plan.

· The cost of reinstating part of the land in Dowell street back to a public car, however, it is anticipated that this may generate a small income in the coming years.

In the current financial year 2012/13 money from the precept was used in grants to local organisations, for example;

· Tourist Information Centre to assist with running costs.

· Citizens Advise Bureau to support and maintain the service in Honiton

· TRIP to assist in running cost for this valuable service for the elderly and disabled residents.

· Honiton Football club for training equipment.

· Armed Forces Day to assist in publicity for the 2013 event

· Antiques Festival for publicity and promotional material.

· Community Church to assist in pastor care for the homeless/addicted/ex-offenders.

· Hot Pennies event for publicity/hire of equipment

· Millennium Green for maintenance requirements

· Relate to subsidise counselling for the low paid in Honiton

· Twinning to assist in expenses for visits.

The total money given in grants in 2013 was £14,035  

The precept also covers maintenance costs for the upkeep of public footpaths, town clock, flowerbeds, dog bins and benches. Money was also used from the precept to purchase a new bench following public requests.  

Councillors and Office staff will continue to reduce costs where ever possible.

The Town Council has to date paid a total of £1,676,323 and have ensured all payments have been made in line with each certificate of application. It is envisaged that the total spent on this project should be just under the original £1,800,000 that was anticipated.

53. 
Planning Committee Report

Cllr Zarczynski reported.

Firstly I would like to pay tribute to former Councillor Liz Tirard, who sadly passed away at the beginning of this year.  Liz chaired the Planning Committee for several years and undertook this role with dedication and enthusiasm.  During this time Liz steered the Committee through some controversial planning applications, but was always professional, firm and fair.  She is much missed by this Committee and we are grateful for her years of service.  

Following Liz’s resignation from the Town Council, I took over as acting Chairman and Cllr Gary Elliot replaced me as acting Deputy Chairman.

As reported last year, the Planning Committee was reduced to a smaller number of Councillors and this has continued to work well with consistent attendance at meetings.  All Town Councillors continue to receive the agenda and are able to attend and speak at meetings, but only members of the Committee may vote.  This too has worked well with Councillors able to attend meetings where larger applications for development which affect the town are discussed.

The Planning Committee meets fortnightly and, by 17th March 2014, 124 applications had been considered, a mix of applications concerning private dwellings, potential tree works, and /or business premises within the Conservation Area. It needs to be noted that HTC acts in the capacity of consultee, we can only support or raise objections to applications. East Devon District Council remains the determining authority. 

The Town Council has been deeply involved in the Local Plan consultation process, and Cllr Vivienne Ash, with the Deputy Town Clerk, attended the formal Inquiry in March to put the Town Council’s views on future development in the town.  We now await the approved version from the Planning Inspector.

In advance of the new Local Plan, two developers have submitted planning applications for larger scale housing development at Heathfield Manor and west of Hayne Lane (Gittisham Parish).  The Town Council, together with Gittisham Parish Council, has objected strongly to both applications and we are awaiting the decision from East Devon District Council.

On a more positive note the Town Council was able to support the application from Premier Inn to develop on the former Honiton Motel site, provided that there is adequate protection for neighbouring properties.  The Town Council remains committed to modest development, supported by improvements to infrastructure, and to ensuring that the town centre is kept as a vital and viable place to live, work and conduct business.
54.
Minutes of the last Town Meeting

The minutes of the Town Meeting held on 18 March 2013 were signed and received in evidence without further proof.

55. 
Open Forum

Q John Burgess – What does the Town Council have to say about the proposed closure of the Youth Centre?
A Both Cllr Elliot and Cllr Kolek explained that a small working group had been assigned to put together a very strong case and the comments raised were around concerns about having unqualified people dealing with very sensitive issues and the same level of advice would no longer be available. Both councillors had attended a session at the youth centre and spoke to the young people who also raised concerns that they will have nowhere to go and that there would be long term issues which would have an impact on them. 
Cllr Taylor added that there will also be an impact on the 729 club.

Q John Hicks – Will Honiton Town Council have a say in what will happen to the current premises?

A The Mayor confirmed that the Town Council have no control over this and have not been informed of their plans.
John Burgess commented that in the past he had been ignorant of Council procedures and wanted to personally thank all the Councillors for giving up their time to complete this difficult job.

Q Cllr Elliot – What will happen to the Day Care Services for Honiton

A Cllr Zarczynski informed everyone that Cllr Diviani had informed him that Devon County Council were not interested in shutting down the service. If more people can get involved and help towards the costs then there may be the possibility of St Michaels staying open.

Cllr Kolek explained that a small working group had formulated a response following conversations with people directly affected.
56. 
Close of Meeting
The Mayor thanked everyone for attending and thanked all the Councillors or their hard work this past year. 

Meeting closed at 7.45pm
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